MINUTES of the Annual Parish Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held ‘online’ using Zoom Software on Monday 17th May 2021.

PRESENT: Parish Councillors G R Addison, W Bond (Chairman), P Goodyer, Mrs J Jackson, S Peters and Mrs J Peters. 
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson and District Councillor R J West
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Seven members of the public.
1. MINUTES

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 20th May 2019 were approved as a correct    record and signed by the Chairman.
2. APOLOGIES 
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received from Parish Councillors Mrs J Addison and R Widdowson.

3. REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
Councillor Bond reviewed the activities of the Parish Council during 2020/21 and made the following statement -


‘Well – what an unusual year! We have tried to keep our Parish Council meetings going as 
best as we could during this difficult time and of the eight meetings held 
since May 2020, 4 were 
‘face to face’ and 4 were held ‘online’. We even managed to attract 41 members of the public 
to 
our September meeting to help respond to a contentious planning issue!  Quite an 
achievement in the circumstances.  


We welcomed a new Councillor – Jacqueline Jackson who has made a fine contribution to our 
meetings.


The Parish Council has continued to take its planning responsibilities seriously and 
contributed to seven planning applications for development in the village.  We also made it 
clear that the Parish Council would not express any support or otherwise in advance of a 
formal planning application in response to an approach from planning consultants for a 
proposed 
development in London Lane.


More strategically, Councillors continued to contribute to discussions on the A428 
Improvements and the East West Rail Link; the Parish Council objected formally to proposals from 
Luton Airport & National Air Traffic Services for a new Air Holding 
Stack to the west of Huntingdon 
and given the location of the parish in the Ouse Valley agreed to join the Great Ouse Valley 
Trust as well as maintained our membership of other important organisations that protect the 
interests of rural communities. 


In terms of communications, our Notice Boards have been refurbished, the ‘Paxton Post’ has 
continued through lock down and we have refreshed our website and ensured that it meets the 
required Accessibility Regulations.  


Going forward and having received funding from the County Council in 2020/21, we hope to 
have traffic calming measures in place on the High Street by the Autumn.  We are also confident of 
success for the ‘Buffer Zone’ project from Paxton Hill to the High Street and await formal 
confirmation that application has also been approved.   Lastly, the District Council has offered the 
Parish Council a grant of £2540 towards a new trapeze swing and adult gym equipment for Saxon 
Green and subject to 
resolving the drainage problem up there we hope to get these projects 
underway shortly too.


To conclude - thank you to former County Councillor Julie Wisson and District Councillor Richard 
West for their regular attendance and updates and thank you to all colleague Parish Councillors 
and 
regular attendees for their continued support’.
4. COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS
Former County Councillor Julie Wisson

Prior to her retirement from office, former County Councillor Mrs Wisson had submitted the following report –

‘Well, 2020 was an extraordinary year and the first few months of 2021 too. And with the 
extraordinary events of the pandemic and lockdown and restrictions due to Covid have come 
extraordinary lengths that people have gone to support individuals in our communities. 
The 
County Council and District Council became hubs for those needing support and 
officers at all 
Councils were deployed in areas to pick up roles in areas that were needed in the emergency such 
as contacting residents that were shielding and distributing food parcels. Quite early on following 
the lockdown in March Bluebell 19 sprung out of the church community in our 4 
villages led by Rev 
Rachel Blanchflower and with village leads to also offer support such as dog walking, grocery 
shopping or prescription collections. The service director for Education Jonathan 
Lewis has been 
praised for his role in keeping communication open with all schools in the county and interpreting 
government guidance for schools whilst education settings came to grips with Covid lockdowns and 
providing an educational setting for key workers children. 


Following the national lockdown, council’s community groups, family and friends soon found the 
virtual community via Zoom and Teams. The county council is currently awaiting the outcome of 
Hertfordshire council taking the government to a judicial review regarding the legislation ending on 
May 7th to conduct meetings virtually as government guidance does not allow more than 6 people 
meeting inside until June 21st should restrictions continue to be lifted in line with the governments 
roadmap out of the lockdown. 


The preferred route for the A428 has now been submitted, with detailed plans for junctions, 
borrow pits and compounds, to the Planning Inspectorate and is available to be seen on the PINS 
website. We await a decision from the government later this year with a construction start date in 
2022.   We now have further clarity on the 5 route options for an east West rail link between 
Oxford and Cambridge and the 6 possible stations. The preferred routes are the most northern 
routes keeping the infrastructure in one travel corridor with the railway and the new A428, to be 
named A421 once opened. The East West rail consultation runs until June 9th, 2021. The mayor of 
Cambridge and Peterborough is also proposing a metro system Cam metro linking St Neots 
surrounding areas with Cambridge in his words ‘to spread the prosperity across the county’. 


I continued to sit on the Children’s and Young Peoples Committee and work closely with residents 
at Loves Farm. At the Loves Farm Community Association meeting last night there was discussion 
around the new development at Wintringham Park with Urban and Civic the developers about
helping the community by learning from the mistakes at Loves Farm. 


I have also sat on the St Neots masterplan looking at options for the funding that has been given 
from the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government, the District Council and the 
Combined Authority as follows -

· £3,748,815 from the Future High Street Fund

· £3.1m from the Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Combined Authority

· £5.25 million from the District Council


The funding enables the district council to deliver its full £12 million scheme which comprises six 
projects:
· regeneration of the Old Falcon Inn

· redevelopment of the Priory Centre/Priory Quarter

· improvements to the Market Square

· improvements to the High Street

· improvements to the St Neots Road Bridge

· a new waterfront route.

Later this year the county council will be moving to their new hub at Alconbury Weald named New 
Shire Hall away from Shire Hall in Cambridge making the building more accessible to residents. 


During the past year, I attended parish council meetings and support bids to the county council 
Local Highways Initiative which gives county council funds to local communities for small Highways 
Improvement schemes, and I have been keen to help the parish council and Speed Watch reduce 
the perennial problem of speeding through Great Paxton until the A428 upgrade is complete. 


I would like to thank parish councillors for their continued support and District Councillor Richard 
West. I have very much enjoyed serving as your county councillor, it is now time for fresh eyes on 
the community’s issues and problems and I wish my successor all the best for the coming 
challenging years following the elections on May 6th, 2021’. 

Councillor R J West

Councillor West gave the following report – 

‘This report covers the last year.  It has been sad for many losing family members with lockdowns 
taking away the social meetings we enjoy so much.   Using zoom we have been able to carry out 
council business.  Thousands of words have been written and spoken about COVID 19 (coronavirus) 
I do not feel I need to add any.


For all parish councils and the district council there are and continue to be issues which demand our 
attention i.e., the new A428 and now the East West Rail Consultation which will run until 9th June 
2021.


During the public briefings East West Rail have said that the environment is especially important 
during the planning of the route.  This should mean the protection of the historic landscape which 
is enjoyed and is important for residents and visitors in and to the ward.


Huntingdonshire District Council have supported route E and in their press releases speak about 
economic growth and housing development.  It is my duty to support the best interests of local 
villages. 


I have received a request from Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Combined Authority to become 
part of a focus group to discuss public transport provision and the first meeting of this Group was 
due to be held in mid-May although this timescale may now change given the recent mayoral 
election outcome.  I understand parish councils will be part of the focus group and I am sure that if 
the service meets the needs of residents and if they have confidence in the service provided it will 
be used.


In this unprecedented year, everyone has had difficult times. My good friend Councillor John 
Davies, Chairman of the District Council passed away.  We enjoyed a good working relationship as 
 and vice chairman of the Council.  We also lost Councillor Jill Taverner.  We worked together on the 
District Council’s Employment Committee as chairman and vice chairman.
Jill was a supportive and 
caring member of the committee with a positive attitude to staff issues.


At the district council, I have had the role of chairman of the Employment Committee and chairman 
of the Hinchingbrooke Country Park Joint Group in association with Cambridgeshire County Council.  
I also remain a member of the Corporate Governance Committee, of the Licensing 
Committee/Licensing Protection Committee and of the Senior Officers Committee.


Service Levels do cause me some concern.  The district council are investing in equipment and staff 
to reduce/ improve waiting times for telephone answering, the planning service have had a change 
of leadership and senior management is seeking to improve officer performance to deliver an 
enhanced service to meet the expectations of applicants, agents and residents.


In the determination of planning applications, there have been inconsistencies, and residents 
observe that outcomes do not take into account local health and education considerations.  This 
was illustrated by the approach taken by the Planning Authority to the proposal for a war memorial 
in the Churchyard at the Holy Trinity Church.  I was unhappy that this was considered to be 
‘development’.

Cambridgeshire County Councillor Mrs Wisson did not seek re-election in May.  I am sad to see her 
go.  So many did not see the work she undertook on behalf of the ward. Julie’s approach was 
always sensible and balanced, and I wish her a happy retirement. Remember though Julie you are 
still young enough to return one day’!

5. GREAT PAXTON ANNUAL CRIME REPORT
PCSO Richard Braddick was unable to be present.  The Clerk reported that PCSO Braddick had plans to attend a Parish Council meeting once these began to take place again ‘face to face’.

6. PARISH COUNCIL’S ACCOUNTS 2020/21
The Parish Meeting received and noted the draft statement of accounts of the Parish Council for the financial year 2020/21, a copy of which had been circulated.
7.  PUBLIC FORUM
              A member of the public thanked Councillors and congratulated the Parish Council on all it had 
 
 achieved during the year.  
8. DATE OF NEXT ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Having discussed whether holding the Parish Meeting separately from Annual Council, perhaps in April, would generate greater interest amongst parishioners, Councillors agreed to continue to hold both meetings on the same evening but were hopeful that refreshments might be able to be reinstated for the next Annual Parish meeting which would take place in May 2022.
The meeting then closed at 7.55pm.





Chairman


